THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Environmental Forum held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Northway, Rickmansworth, on Wednesday 18 February 2009 from 7.30pm to 9pm.
Present:
Councillors: Harry Davies (Chairman), Kemal Butt, Malcolm Butwick, David Major, Brian Norman and Alison Scarth and one representative from each of the following organisations:- 

Isabel Crozier
-
Countryside Management Service

Parish Councillor Margaret Jarrett
-
Chorleywood Parish Council


Parish Councillor Belinda Phipps

Abbots Langley Parish Council


Graham Everett
-
Watford Friends of the Earth and 
Friends of Croxley Common Moor


Peter Loader
-
South West Herts Cycling Group (Spokes)


Gwyneth Bellis
-
Maple Lodge Conservation




Society


Martin Hicks
-
Herts Biological Records Centre


Janet Davies
-
Campaign for the Protection of Rural England


Maureen Wilson
-
Friends of Oxhey Woods


Sally Findlay

Farming Community
Also in attendance:- Claire May, Planning Officer


Joanna Bowyer, Planning Assistant


Kay Fitzgerald, Biodiversity Projects Officer



Janet Ide, Committee Manager

Apologies for absence were received from Parish Councillor Peter Chipperfield, Parish Councillor David Wynne-Jones, Peter Waters, Steve Rodrick, Parish Councillor Jane Lay, Sylvia Bayfield and Councillor Barbara Green.
EF15/08
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the   Environmental Forum held on 6 November   2008 were confirmed as a correct record and were signed by the Chairman. 
  EF16/08
PLANNING FOR THE FUTURE

CHANGING FACE OF LOCAL PLANNING


The Chairman welcomed Claire May, Planning Officer to the meeting.

The Council was preparing a new type of plan called the Three Rivers Local Development Framework which would replace the District Plan.  The Core Strategy formed part of this and a public consultation would be run for six weeks between 16 February and 30 March 2009.  The Strategy built on previous consultation and set out how the Council planned for development in the District over the next 10-15 years. The Council had no choice but to meet regional targets for additional housing and jobs in the area.  The Council would soon run out of suitable urban land which would result in having to consider development in the Green Belt.  The document identified 40 proposals for large and small housing sites within the District and changes to some of the employment areas.

The Core Strategy included fundamental policies to ensure that future development was more sustainable, through, as an example, reducing carbon emissions.  It also set out ambitious and realistic targets to increase the amount of affordable housing in the District.  The need for additional infrastructure and services such as transport, schools and open space, required to support growth and development in future years was also addressed.

As one of the Council’s key strategies, the Local Development Framework was vital in delivering many of the Council’s priorities in relation to improving the environment, access to services and delivering more affordable housing.  It would affect everyone who lived, worked or visited the District so it was hoped that people would respond to the public consultation by completing a questionnaire included in the February edition of the Three Rivers Times.


The Core strategy would be reviewed annually to test how the Council was moving towards its plan.  This would be achieved by using targets to measure matters such as the delivery of housing and the impact of development on the environment.  The Council would regularly update the Core Strategy to ensure it was in accord with the aspirations of the local community. It would continue to work with the Three Rivers Local Strategic Partnership, other infrastructure and service providers and neighbouring Councils.  Any changes occurring nationally and regionally that affected this area would be included.
Q.
It was assumed that the 2015 Government target would be achieved by Building Regulations.

A.
The Local Planning Authority had been advised to set its own targets as long as they were achievable.

Q.
To balance the carbon emission of the district how would existing houses meet, as near as possible, this sort of criteria?

A.
By loft insulation and cavity wall insulation in order to reduce carbon outputs.

Q.
How is the Government going to fund that?

A.
A member of the Forum understood that the Government was proposing to loan money to householders who in turn would pay it back from the savings they made on their electricity and gas bills.

Q.
Do you have a date in mind when you might be collating and doing a survey of the responses to this questionnaire?

A.
It was intended to summarise the information when it was received and should be published around the end of April.

Q.
What was meant by the green space connections?

A.
The green lines followed the existing biodiversity corridor through the district.

Q.
What was the extended employment area?
A.
The Council was looking at employment as well as housing and the only site that had additional employment floor space was in Maple Cross.
Q.
If empty retail shops could be identified they could be converted to flats in urban areas and could also be counted as potential investment areas.

A.
An urban capacity study had been undertaken where areas were looked at that did identify some sites that were retail but could become dwellings.  Members of the Forum were invited to come forward with any retail sites that could become dwellings and they would be considered.


It was noted the Government target was entirely about new build and they could lose sight of all existing sites that could be used.

Q.
If the Police and Fire Station site was used for housing what would become of these services?
A.
These services would continue to be present in the area.

Q.
If we want our children to appreciate the environment there was a need to make sure there were enough places where they could play.

A.
In the main document there were policies to protect existing wildlife sites, biodiversity sites and play areas for children.

Claire May stated that it was important that the representations of individuals and organisations were made and registered.

The Chairman thanked Claire May for her very informative presentation.
  EF17/08
SUSTAINABILITY – THE FUTURE

The Chairman reported that Nick Dimbleby, Head of Sustainability, was unable to attend the meeting and would make his presentation at a future meeting.

ACTION AGREED:-



that the presentation of Sustainability would be made at a future meeting.

EF18/08
HEATHROW AIRPORT FLIGHTPATH CHANGES

Members of the Forum received copies of correspondence that the Chief Development Plans and Transportation Officer had sent to National Air Traffic Control Services (NATS) on the current position relating to Heathrow Airport Flight Path changes, raising various concerns.  No reply had been received.

Councillor Brian Norman and Parish Councillor Margaret Jarrett, as Members of the Chiltern Conservation Board, had been invited to a meeting but they could not report any comments that were made at the meeting.  The Planning Committee on the Conservation Board had been working for some months on the area over The Chilterns.  Air traffic over urban areas got mixed up with other noises in urban areas.  NATS were not used to dealing with individuals, only organisations and official bodies and had been surprised by the responses.  NATS were looking and responding to consultations and the Chiltern Conservation Board were of the view that progress was being made.

ACTION AGREED:-


that the current position be noted and the issue be pursued by the Council.
  EF19/08
FRIENDS OF ACTION PACK

Isabel Crozier from the Countryside Management Service attended the meeting in place of Andy Hardstaff and introduced the ‘Friends of Action Pack’ which had been developed with the Countryside Management Service and which was available to all Friends of Groups that worked within the District.  The Pack contained help and information on all aspects that one might come across in day to day activities.  Sections within the Pack included setting up a Group for people starting out, putting together a constitution and a committee, insurance, risk assessment, first aid, event planners, publicity for the Group, recruiting new members and useful contacts.

The information was contained within a Lever Arch file and any new additional information could be added.


The Friends Groups were doing a number of different things and were involving local people in events, practical tasks and doing management on site.  It was up to the Group itself to decide what it wanted to do but the Countryside Management Service could help turn ideas into action and also put a Management Plan together for the site.  They could provide the Action Pack and attend meetings to offer advice, give point of contact for exchanging best practice, provide specialist advice, and provide advice on fund raising.


If someone was looking to start up a practical conservation group, insurance could be provided for the first year through the Countryside Management Service.


The Countryside Management Group was also running a programme of training days for volunteers free of charge.

Q. 
Friends of Oxhey Woods reported that they had endeavoured to get in touch with the Leisure and Planning Departments of the Council in relation to the Rhododendron clearance works that had taken place in Oxhey Woods but had received no response.
A.

 Kay Fitzgerald replied that she would ask Darren Monk the Landscape Officer to attend the Forum once a year or extend her biodiversity report to include an overall summary of plans for the woodlands.  Kay advised that Oxhey Woods was an ancient natural woodland and Rhododendrons were not a native species.  They were there at the expense of other species and birds would not nest in them because they were too dense.  The Rhododendron walk was under consultation and would not be moved if everyone was against it.  It was considered there was a greater need for communication.

The Chairman thanked Isabel Crozier for her very interesting and informative presentation

EF20/08
BIODIVERSITY PROJECTS OFFICER REPORT


Members received the Biodiversity Projects Officer’s report which updated them on the following events and issues:

· Hertfordshire Environmental Forum (HEF) Biodiversity Partnership Group (BPG).
· Developing the Wildlife Sites Initiative to respond to the DEFRA Guidance on NI197.

· Chilterns AONB Management Plan 2008 – 2013.  A Framework for Action.

· Quality of Life Report.

· Rickmansworth Festival.

· Local Nature Reserves (LNRs)

· Volunteer Days


In response to a question, the Quality of Life Report was a summary on wildlife, housing and transport that had happened during the last year.


ACTION AGREED:-


that the report be noted.
EF21/08
MEMBERS’ INFORMATION EXCHANGE


Four items of information had been submitted by Members of the Forum and were included in the agenda:-


Maple Lodge Conservation Society

During their 25th Anniversary Year, Maple Lodge Conservation Society had been running a members photographic competition. All the photographs were taken on the reserve throughout the year; and there had been many excellent entries which it was felt deserved a wider audience.


With the co-operation of Three Rivers District Council a presentation of prizes to the winning entries had taken place before the meeting. The presentations were made by the Chairman of the Council, the Chairman of the Forum and the Reserve’s good neighbour, Councillor Ann Shaw.


Three prizes were awarded, one for the best wildlife photo, one for the best photo of the reserve and the photograph which the Chairman and the Committee had decided would be used on the cover of the new brochure being planned.


Mrs Bellis thanked the Council for its co-operation with the presentation.


Chiltern Conservation Board


The Chiltern Conservation Board had been established following a Parliamentary Order in December 2004. It had 29 members, 15 appointed by local authorities, 8 by the Secretary of State and 6 were elected by parish councils.

· Cllr Brian Norman had been appointed by Three Rivers DC

· Cllr Margaret Jarrett (Chorleywood PC) had been appointed by the parish councils of Hertfordshire.


The Conservation Board had three statutory purposes:

· To conserve and enhance the natural beauty of the Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.

· To promote understanding and enjoyment of its special qualities.

· In so doing, to seek to foster the social and economic well-being of local communities.


Chilterns AONB Management Plan


The Conservation Board had a statutory duty (passed from the local authorities) to publish a Management Plan for the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) The plan had been published in November for the period 2008 – 2013 and could be viewed on line at:-

http://www.chilternsaonb.org/conservation/management_plan.html

Copies of the summary had been provided for members of the forum.


Chilterns LEADER (Liaisons Entre Actions de Development de L’Economie Rurale) Programme


The Board jointly with Business Link (Bucks and Oxon) submitted a successful bid for a LEADER programme.  A total grant fund of £2.5m would be available to support local business and community projects principally linked to land based activities for the period 2009 – 2013.  A programme manager and project officer had been employed by Business Link. The programme would cover the entire AONB as funding was being provided by both the East of England and South East England Development Agencies.


Air Traffic


Considerable effort had been spent objecting to proposals for aircraft using Luton airport to fly along more southerly alignments at lower altitudes. There had been considerable public objection and the Board remained in dialogue with the National Air Traffic Service which was now reviewing its original proposals.


The impact of the recent announcements on the third runway for Heathrow, which would result in significant additional flights over the Chilterns, were being assessed. The Board would be arguing that the Bovingdon stack needed to be moved and or/raised to enable aircraft to fly higher and thus reduce the noise pollution suffered in the Chilterns and surrounding towns including Rickmansworth and Chorleywood.


Commons


The Board had set up the Chilterns Commons network which included amongst its members Chorleywood Common - Margaret Jarrett was a member of the steering group. The group had undertaken a number of visits, published a newsletter and organised a well attended Commons Day, held in south Oxfordshire last year.


The group was involved with the preparation of a bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund for grant aid to help the management of common land. It was planned to submit the bid in June. If successful the project would begin in April 2010. Margaret Jarrett was a member of the group developing the bid.


River Chess


The Board hosted the Chilterns Chalk Streams Project and employs Allen Beechey as the project officer.


The project had been involved in undertaking a survey of invasive weeds along the River Chess. The main species of concern was Japanese Knotweed (which could be eradicated with concerted action) and Orange and Himalayan Balsam. The latter was of more concern and may spread down stream into the District.  


The project supported a regular survey of water voles undertaken by the wildlife trust. The 2007 survey recorded both an increase in range and population size of water voles.  The population had now recovered to 32% of its size in 2001 and represented a 72% increase in the population since 2005, which was due to a combination of habitat improvements, control of mink and the natural cyclical nature of water vole populations. A new survey would take place in 2009.


Currently, the Chilterns Chalk Stream Project (CCSP) is running a “Trout in the Classroom Project” at Rickmansworth Park School designed to help school children learn about the life cycle and habitat requirements of brown trout. This project would be run until the end of April by David Hyde a fisherman with an interest in environmental education and who had done much locally to improve the management of the River Chess.


The CCSP project would be undertaking pollarding and coppicing of willows at Solesbridge along the section between Chorleywood House Estate and Solesbridge Lane. The work would start in February.  


New rafts to help detect the presence of mink had been installed in Sarratt and at Solesbridge Lane.  No signs of mink had been found at these sites since 2004.


Chilterns Cycleway


The development of the Chiltern Cycleway was well advanced. It was a route of 140 miles circumnavigating the Chilterns passing between Amersham and Chorleywood. There would be links to local towns and railway stations. It was hoped the routes would be usable by late 2009 and signposted within 18 months.


Countryside Close to Home


Another new initiative in development was Countryside Close to Home which would encourage people to walk from their homes rather than driving to beauty spots. Most people did not realise just how good access to the countryside was. This web based initiative would show all the access opportunities within a 2.5 mile radius of any post code in the AONB. The site would be live within 4 months.


Events


The Board promoted the Herts Countryside Management Service (CMS) events. Occasionally other separate events were organised e.g.  Saturday 24th January 09, 10.30am - 1pm Chess Valley Walk from Chenies.


The Board held its Annual Forum on 9th November, attended by over 140 delegates representing 45 organisations. Parish Councillors Brian Norman and Margaret Jarrett had attended.


State of the Environment monitoring


Following the publication of the new Chilterns AONB Management Plan the Board would publish a state of the environment report annually. 


Environmental Guidance for the Management of Highways


The Board, jointly with the highway authorities of Herts, Beds, Oxon and Bucks, would be publishing revised environmental guidance on the management of roads. The aim was to ensure the management was sympathetic to the environment and landscape character of the Chilterns and local towns and villages. It was planned to publish the second edition by April 2009.


Parish Councils


Training courses were held for parish councils on how the planning system affected the AONB.


The Board had a grant scheme offering awards of up to £500 for parish councils. An application had been made by Croxley Green Parish Council for grant aid for a Community Orchard. This scheme had now closed and due to financial cut backs would not be on offer in 2009-2010.


Spokes South West Herts Cycling Group


Safer Cycling in People-friendly Neighbourhoods


Spokes had held an Open Meeting on 12 February 2009 on "Safer Cycling in People-friendly Neighbourhoods". All members of the Three Rivers Environmental Forum had been invited.


Rod King, from the organisation 20’s Plenty For Us, had spoken at the meeting about his experience in working with communities to implement 20mph as the default speed limit for residential roads.


The United Kingdom (UK) had been the leading country in Europe for road safety but since 2000 it had been overtaken.  There were two different ways in which other countries were ahead of the UK.  A major development had been the idea of having 30 kilometre per hour speed limits in residential areas which was approximately 18 miles per hour.  This had been enforced and worked as a way of reducing accidents.


There were two different ways of putting in 20 miles per hour speed limits.  By putting in traffic calming measures but in roads where the average speed was close to or slightly above 20 miles per hour, markers could be attached to lamp posts.  In local residential roads the average speed was around 35 miles per hour with on street parking and there was a need to devise a way to reduce speed.


On the continental mainland they were looking to increase the amount of cycling by just making it easier for cyclists to get to places on a bike rather than by car.  This was called ‘Filtered Permeability’.  In town centres that had been pedestrianised, cyclists had been banned with exceptions for disabled drivers and lorry deliveries.  On the continent cyclists were made to behave more responsibly.

It was considered that the Police should have similar powers to deal with cyclists as they do with motorists.

Other Activities


During December, January, and February Spokes had organized 11 cycle rides open to everyone.

Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre

Members of the Forum received the quarterly report of the Hertfordshire Biological Records Centre. 

Twenty Planning Applications had been received within Three Rivers so far in 2009 one being the Chorleywood Cricket Ground moving their pitch further south away from the road due to road safety issues.  Moving the cricket pitch would have an impact on the habitat on that site, in particular, acid grassland and great crested newts in the ponds.  The application had been approved but there was a need to maintain that area of acid grassland in some form.  It would need to be moved and not be part of the playing field.  A few trees would need to be moved.

Chorleywood Common was a local nature reserve where ecology would be a significant component for that site.  Where that was affected we need to respond.

The Centre was continuing with its biodiversity action plan work and contributing to the Quality of Life report.

Watford Friends of the Earth and Friends of Croxley Common Moor

Graham Everett reported that Ragwort was growing to unusually large levels.  Department For Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) had a document on the web site about the control of ragwort.  In relation to the protection of livestock, Croxley Common Moor was used as a dog walking site and last summer the Chairman had been aware of the return of sky larks nesting on the Moor.  Dogs not on leads were a hazard for any ground nesting bird.  Signs had been placed at the entrances requesting dog owners to keep their dogs under control during the nesting season.  The impact this would have was awaited.

Councillor Brian Norman advised that a grant had been procured to enable tree works in the Orchard and a grant through the Aggregate Levy for enhancing the community such as floral displays at the request of many residents and retail outlets.  Croxley Green Parish Council had managed to locate an original strain of Cherry tree that had been grown in Croxley Green.  It was hoped that within a generation this tree could be brought back.

Chorleywood Parish Council


Cricket Pitch, Chorleywood Common


Parish Councillor Margaret Jarrett stated that the cricket club on Chorleywood Common founded in the 1800’s but because the cricket pitch was very close to the A404 and problems had occurred with cricket balls hitting cars and there was now a road safety consideration to be considered.  Approximately 2 years had been spent consulting on this problem and trying to find a way forward.  The pitch needed to be moved further into The Common which would encroach into an area of acid grassland.  As the land was common land nothing could be done without the permission of the Secretary of State.  Three Rivers District Council had given planning permission for a new pitch and had imposed several environmental conditions which would have to be met before any works begun.  The Parish Council owned the common land.  Nothing could happen until DEFRA gave permission.  The Parish Council was working in conjunction with various experts to bring information forward and would report anything that would cause complications.  Everyone was working hard to achieve a good result.

Cows

As had been reported at the Environmental Forum meeting on 6 November 2008, the Parish Council was trialing having cattle on The Common.  A local farmer had offered his Aberdeen Angus for a maximum of six weeks, provided there was enough grass available.  The trial would begin at the end of March/beginning of April.  The area would be surrounded by electric fencing with warning signs advising people not to touch the fence.

One weekend would be selected to enable interested parties to go and look at the cows.  The Ranger would be there the majority of the time.  If it was successful it could be continued by moving the cattle around The Common.

Campaign for the Protection of Rural England

There had been two local issues that had concerned the Campaign for the Protection of Rural England.   It had objected to the proposed site of the M25 construction work compound at Mill End and had written to Skanska Balfour Beatty asking for further clarification as to why the existing M1 compound could not be used at Junction 6a or in that area.  Congratulations were expressed to Councillor Ann Shaw and Three Rivers District Council for all their negotiating skills and the positive outcome.


The Campaign for the Protection of Rural England was establishing a Three Rivers District Working Group to look in detail at the sites identified for possible development in the Local Development Framework, and welcomed the District wide consultation process.  The responses of the Group would be reported back.


Friends of Oxhey Woods

Councillor Kemal Butt referred to the work being carried out in Oxhey Woods.  The issue was not predominantly with the removal of the Rhododendrons themselves, but with the way the work had been conducted.  There were health and safety issued there with horses and dog walkers and possible insurance implications.  The stables next to the woods used the woods to exercise the horses and the wet soil had been churned up with the path having increased in width.  There should be signs indicating that the grounds, especially in the condition they were now, were hazardous and walkers could slip.  Until the work had been finished maybe horse should be stopped from using the woods so more damage was not done.

The water course had also been damaged by heavy machinery which had affected the natural path of the water.  This needed to be reinstated and managed by an expert.


There were also issues with badgers and slow worms.


Isabel Crozier advised that Jez Perkins from the Countryside Management Service had been to look at the paths and wet courses.  His recommendations would be reported back to the Forum.


Maureen Wilson stated that the paths had never really recovered from the work carried out ten years ago.


M25 – Compound at Junction 17

Councillor Ann Shaw stated that a famous victory had been wonin persuading Skanska Balfour Beatty to move their compound.  The Council had no legal powers and no planning application had been submitted.  The triumph that had been won was because residents, the Council and Ward Councillors worked extremely closely together with determination that they were not going to have this take place.  The letters written in support was about the compound site which was totally unacceptable in every way.  Councillor Shaw congratulated everyone who had contributed and participated and considered it was well worth fighting for these things.


There were still two proposals to tip 1 million cubic metres of contaminated soil and cover with top soil.  It would take two years for it to become suitable for arable cultivation again.  There was a need to obtain professional advice.

There would be an alternative compound site and when this was made known formally it would need to be looked at carefully.  It was not over yet and there was a need to remain vigilant.


There had been an invasion or Red Kites over Maple Cross and West Hyde


Sustainability

Councillor Alison Scarth advised that Three Rivers District Council had been awarded the Green Hero Status for 2009 by the Green Organisation and Nick Dimbleby had travelled to the former Royal Yacht Britannia not only in recognition for the ground source heat pump but also in partnership with Mitsubishi.  Congratulations were passed on to Nick and his team.

Farming Community

Sally Findlay expressed the thanks of her husband John and herself to everyone who wrote from the Forum and what a tremendous difference it had made with all the community coming together.  The help had been fantastic and they felt really supported.

Abbots Langley Parish Council

Parish Councillor Belinda Phipps stated that the Parish Council had been asking for the centre of the Hunton Bridge roundabout at Junction 19 to be left unmown and for the trees to be allowed to grow.  Herts Highways had now finally agreed to call off the mowers leaving half as meadow land and half as wooded land.   This would absorb some carbon dioxide.

The Parish Council also wished that the street lights could be turned off at midnight.


Belinda Phipps would be interested to know the way one went about introducing a 20 miles per hour speed limit through residential areas in the village.  She was advised to put a proposition together to put before the Joint Highways Panel.  Councillor David Major stated, that to his knowledge the Joint Highways Panel had agreed that speed monitoring strips would be laid at both ends of the Abbots Langley High Street.
EF22/08
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Geese at the Aquadrome


Kay Fitzgerald stated that in order to control the increase in the number of geese it had been recommended that the eggs of the young be oiled and a single feeding area be set up. A bid for funding next year could be put in to fence off the main island where the geese nested.  Members of the Forum were asked to consider and put forward methods of controlling the geese at a future meeting.
EF23/08
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The date of the next meeting was Wednesday 15 July 2009.
CHAIRMAN
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